
 

 

A G E N D A 
 

PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD 
REGULAR MEETING 

CITY OF HIGHLAND VILLAGE, TEXAS 
MONDAY, MAY 20, 2019 at 6:00 p.m. 

HIGHLAND VILLAGE MUNICIPAL COMPLEX 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

1000 HIGHLAND VILLAGE ROAD, HIGHLAND VILLAGE, TEXAS 
 

1. Call to Order & Roll Call for Parks and Recreation Advisory Board.  
   

2.   Visitors’ Comments. (Anyone wishing to address the Parks and Recreation Advisory board 

 must complete a Speaker’s Request form and return it to the Administrative Assistant.  In 
 accordance with the Texas Open Meetings Act, the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board is 
 restricted in discussing or taking action on items not posted on the agenda.  Action on your 
 statement can only be taken at a future meeting.  In order to expedite the flow of business and to 
 provide all visitors the opportunity to speak, the Chairperson may impose a three (3) minute 
 limitation on any person addressing the Board.) 
  

3. Consider Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting of the Parks and 
 Recreation Advisory Board held March 18, 2019. 
 
4.  Consider Approval of Minutes from the Joint Meeting of the Parks and Recreation   
 Advisory Board and the Highland Village City Council held on April 15, 2019. 
 
5.   Receive Updates from Youth Sports Organizations. 
 

 HVABSA 

 GLASA 

 Neighborhood Sports 
 
7. Show Bryant Gumbel’s segment on youth sports that addresses select sports. 
 
7.  Discuss Sports Field Demand in Highland Village. 
 
8. Project and Special Event Updates. 
 
  Special Events  
 

 CHV 

 DCTA Rails to Trails  

 
Project Update 
 

 LISD Property known as Harlington Practice Fields. 

 Update Bond Projects 

 Doubletree Ranch Park Shade Structure & Playground 
 

9. Discussion on Future Agenda Items (A Board member may inquire about a subject 
of which notice has not been given. A statement of specific factual information or 
the recitation of existing policy may be given. Any deliberation shall be limited to 
a proposal to place the subject on an agenda for a subsequent meeting.) 



 

 

Next Regular Parks and Recreation Advisory Board Meeting is 
Scheduled for June 17, 2019 

 
10.  Adjournment  
 
  

 
  
I HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THIS NOTICE OF MEETING WAS POSTED ON THE PUBLIC BULLETIN BOARD AT THE 

MUNICIPAL COMPLEX, 1000 HIGHLAND VILLAGE ROAD, HIGHLAND VILLAGE, TEXAS IN ACCORDANCE WITH 

THE TEXAS GOVERNMENT CODE, CHAPTER 551, ON THE  17th day of May, 2019 before 5:00 p.m. 

 
 

 
_______________________________ 

 
 

 Terry Golden 

   Parks Administrative Assistant 
 
 

This facility is wheelchair accessible and accessible parking spaces are available.  Requests for accommodations or interpretive 

services must be made 48 hours prior to this meeting.  Please contact the City Secretary’s Office at (972) 899-5132 or Fax (972) 317-

0237 for additional information. 
 



 

 

M I N U T E S 
 

PARKS AND RECREATION ADVISORY BOARD 
REGULAR MEETING 

CITY OF HIGHLAND VILLAGE, TEXAS 
MONDAY, MARCH 18, 2019 at 6:00 p.m. 

HIGHLAND VILLAGE MUNICIPAL COMPLEX 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

1000 HLAND VILLAGE ROAD, HIGHLAND VILLAGE, TEXAS 

 
1.      Call to Order & Roll Call for Parks and Recreation Advisory Board.  
 

Roll Call 
 

        Present                Dave Rush  Chair 
     Gary Patz 
     Ken Koonsman  
     Janet Gershenfeld  
     Vanessa Boyd  Alternate  
     Kevan Fenderson Alternate 
 
Absent     William Irwin   Vice-Chair 

                                      
Staff Present   Phil Lozano             Director of Parks and Rec 
    Terry Golden  Administrative Assistant 

 
   

2.   Visitors’ Comments. (Anyone wishing to address the Parks and Recreation Advisory board 

 must complete a Speaker’s Request form and return it to the Administrative Assistant.  In 
 accordance with the Texas Open Meetings Act, the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board is 
 restricted in discussing or taking action on items not posted on the agenda.  Action on your 
 statement can only be taken at a future meeting.  In order to expedite the flow of business and to 
 provide all visitors the opportunity to speak, the Chairperson may impose a three (3) minute 
 limitation on any person addressing the Board.) 
 
 Marcus Kong 2806 Butterfield Stage Road, Highland Village, TX 
 

Marcus addressed the board regarding the need for lit fields for adult soccer.  He asked that 
Copperas Branch Park be considered as a location for a lit field; not under contract with the youth 
sports organizations. 

  

3. Consider Approval of Minutes from the Regular Meeting of the Parks and 
 Recreation Board held February 18, 2019. 
 

Ms. Gershenfeld motioned to approve the Minutes from the Regular Meeting of the 
Parks and Recreation Board held February 18, 2019. 
 
Mr. Fenderson seconded the motion. 
 
Approved 5-0 

 
4.   Receive information regarding a change to the alignment of Victoria Park Walking 

Track. 
 



 

 

 Director Lozano updated the Board regarding the alignment of Victoria Park Walking 
Track.  Victoria Park walking track was identified as a project in Proposition II in 2017 
Bond Election.  Mr. Lozano presented information included in the 2011 Trail and Parks 
Open Space Master Plan identifying an extension from Victoria Park into Lewisville east 
of Sellmeyer be removed.  The identified need in the bond package was to resurface 
and replace the existing track with a six foot trail.  Victoria Park was identified as a 
neighborhood park in the Parks, Recreation and Open Space Master Plan stating that 
use of the Park for organized sports should be discouraged.  Mr. Lozano has removed 
the bleachers from Victoria Park to discourage organized games and relieve pressure on 
the surrounding neighborhood. Mr. Lozano recommended a new elongated figure 8 
alignment of the track.  The new alignment will still allow for soccer practice and passive 
play. 

 
 Mr. Koonsman asked how the recommended alignment affected the tower.  Mr. Lozano 

stated it should not affect the tower but he will need to get Oncor’s approval for the new 
alignment. 

 
 Director Lozano’s goal is to return Victoria Park to a Neighborhood Park by reducing the 

size of the field allowing for practice and passive play.   
 
 Mr. Patz stated he have observed very little use of Victoria Park – usage occurs mostly 

in the evening and weekends. 
 
 Mr. Patz asked about the status of the Harlington Property.  Mr. Patz asked about the 

City having the 1st right of refusal for the property. 
 
 Assistant City Manager Ken Heerman stated that the talks with LISD never really came 

to fruition, Mr. Heerman stated the City does not have any intent to purchase the 
property.   

 
5. Discuss the Highland Village Soccer Culture, Challenges and Future. 
 
 Director Lozano stated that the DFW metroplex is the 2nd largest market for Soccer.  Mr. 

Lozano stated that Doubletree is a dedicated game field soccer complex.  Unity, 
Harlington and Victoria have practice fields at these parks, the goals have been left in 
place thru out the year; which presents maintenance challenges. Mr. Lozano and 
Recreation Manager Andra Foreman met with GLASA to discuss the challenges of 
soccer in HV including goals.  Mr. Lozano stated that coaches typically bring their own 
portable goals.  Mr. Lozano stated that practice fields become a single sport activity if 
the goals are left in place year round.  The fields will still be available by reservation for 
soccer but the coaches will need to provide their own goals. This allows the fields to 
become multi use fields. 

 
6.   Receive Update on Park Foundation Donation and Kids Kastle. 
 

Director Lozano stated that the Parks Foundation has formally committed $125,000 to 
the entry of Kids Kastle. 
 
La Terra studio will start designing the Kids Kastle entry area immediately. 
 
Mr. Lozano stated he is hoping to start moving dirt for the pond in early June, by 
combining Kids Kastle and the Pond project will save money. Combining the projects 
and using the same contractor will save money.  With that being said Kids Kastle will 
probably be demolished in mid to late June.   



 

 

Mr. Patz asked about how the trees would be affected by construction.   
 
Mr. Lozano assured the Board that trees would be protected and the City will be keeping 
a close eye on the project. 

 
7.  Discuss relocating trees at Doubletree Ranch Park. 
 

Director Lozano discussed with the Board the possibility of moving trees at Doubletree 
Ranch Park to provide more space for practice, passive play and overflow parking.   
 
Mr. Koonsman stated that moving the trees would encourage an increase in use of the 
space for soccer and flag football practices, he stated that during the master planning of 
the Park the residents voiced concern regarding these types of activities outside of their 
back fences.  The trees were planted to mitigate the activity level. 
 
Director Lozano stated the Recreation Department has no intention to program the 
space at Doubletree. 
 
Mr. Lozano asked if the Board if he should solely look at Copperas for space. 
 
Mr. Rush thought the idea of reconfiguring the trees would discourage older children 
from practicing.   
 
Mr. Koonsman asked for more time to think about it, and asked if moving the trees would 
slow down the growth of the tree, Mr. Lozano replied yes it could stunt the growth, 
moving the tree would be done by a professional arborist. 
 
Ms. Gershenfeld stated that she is an 18 year master gardener – now is the time to 
move them. Trees do not like to be moved when they are busy.  Ms. Gershenfeld stated 
that the trees should make it.  However, she stated that survival of the trees and the 
trees providing a sound barrier and privacy for the residents are two different things. 
 
Mr. Lozano stated if we moved the trees and it became a problem we could revisit 
replanting more trees or an element that promotes other types of activities.   
 
Mr. Lozano stated he was going to table moving the trees this year.  
 

8. Project and Special Event Updates. 
 
 Director Lozano updated the Board on the Following: 
 
 Special Events  
 

 Easter Egg Hunt - April 13, 2019 10:00 a.m. 

 Rail to Trails - April 13, 2019 9:00 a.m. HV Station 

 DFW Directors Meeting – April 26, 2019 11:30 a.m. 

 Celebrate Highland Village – June 1, 2019 9:00 a.m. Family Fish Out 
Evening events start at 6 p.m. 

 
Project Update 
 

 Unity Park Softball Addition – Construction starting by the first of April. 



 

 

 Doubletree Shade Structure – Installed the first park of June. Shade 
Structure that was bought for Exercise Equipment at Unity will now be 
installed at Doubletree Ranch Park near the new playground. 

 2499 Maintenance Contract 

 
9. Discussion on Future Agenda Items (A Board member may inquire about a subject 

of which notice has not been given. A statement of specific factual information or 
the recitation of existing policy may be given. Any deliberation shall be limited to 
a proposal to place the subject on an agenda for a subsequent meeting.) 

 
 GLASA, HVABSA, Neighborhood Sports 
 

Next Regular Parks and Recreation Advisory Board Meeting is Scheduled 
for April 15, 2019 

 
10.  Adjournment  
 
 7:30 p.m. 
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